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MEMORANDUM

TO:         MEMBERS, A Z OF PI KAPPA ALPHA ALUMNI ASSOCIATION

FROM:   WILLIAM B. BRADY, PRESIDENT, ALUMNI ASSOCIATION

DATE:    JANUARY 30, 2009
RE:          1. The Year (2008) in Review


    2.  Looking Forward to Another Great Year!!


    3.  The Pike HOUSE Project and Moving Forward


    4.  We must Redefine and Redevelop Pike RUSH 


1.  2008 was indeed a great year for the AZ Alumni Association.  With the assistance of a number of fine, loyal Pikes, we have re-organized and re-energized the Alumni Association, and it stands ready to maintain and sustain the momentum that we have gathered in 2008 via our Newsletters (the “Hog Caller”), the AZ Web Site, the October Reunions and Open House in Fayetteville, the “Old Guard Club,” and, in general, the enthusiasm that I am seeing from AZ alums everywhere.

2.  While looking back, we are also looking forward to another excellent year in 2009.  We are planning another Open House at the Pike House in Fayetteville on a football game day in the fall.  And, there may be other events that you will be interested in announced at a later date.  The “really big Reunions” are to be held every five years. Thus, the next one of those is due in 2013.  So, what will be so exciting about 2009?  That is the year when we finally LAUNCH our long awaited project for a new or vastly remodeled Pike House on the U of A campus.  More on that in the next few paragraphs. 

3.   “The Pike House Project and Moving Forward” represents perhaps the most exciting time in our history to be a Pike Alum.   We were interested to learn recently that there were 568 young men who went through Rush this past Fall at the U of A, of which 42% were from Out-of-State.  Texas has a “10% Rule” and unless you are in the top 10% of your high school class, you cannot get in the University of Texas.  The U of A actually “markets” to that group and 80 to 90% of the out-of-state guys are from Texas.  What is disturbing in all of this is the trend….and the fact that over half (54%) of the guys who pledged Pike this past Fall are from someplace other than Arkansas.    If that trend continues, we could very well see that number grow to 60%, then 70% and then higher….something that we happen to believe would NOT be good for our AZ chapter.  Perhaps even more disturbing, we learned that Pike only got 28 new pledges in the Fall.  We should have gotten 40 or more.  The reasons most often cited for our drop off are (a) the condition of the Pike House, and (b) almost total lack of active support for and during rush from our great alumni base.  We must “fix’ both of those shortcomings….and soon.

4.  In the last couple of months, we have been meeting with representatives of a number of U of A fraternities….Sigma Nu; SAE; Kappa Sig; Phi Delt; Lambda Chi and Fiji.  As a result, we see our crisis situation at the University of Arkansas as having FOUR parts:  Bear with us on this and read it several times to ensure that you fully grasp the complexity.   And, please know that your comments and suggestions are welcome. 

First, and obviously foremost, we HAVE to have a new house, or a substantially re-designed, remodeled and upgraded one, either at our present location on Arkansas Avenue,  over on Stadium Drive or somewhere else on or near the U of A campus.  That is a MUST if we want to and expect to remain competitive in Rush and recapture and maintain our position as one of the “Top Five Fraternities” on the U of A campus.  Those of us who attended the Reunion and Open House in October saw first hand what a sad condition the Pike House is in.  And, kids coming up there now come from a different culture and are seeking better living accommodations than ever before…good, clean attractive housing.  Ours is one of only three major fraternity houses on campus to have NOT been upgraded significantly in recent years.  And, the other two are already into their “house projects”.  We MUST do something and we must do it very soon.

Second, we must make some pretty important decisions, also very soon, about how we are going to accomplish what we simply must do.   Our recently appointed House Committee met earlier this month and will be meeting again in February to determine how much we can logically bite off and how, under the current economic conditions, we can pay for it.  These decisions will have to include: move or stay put?...rebuild or remodel?...add a floor or add two?...keep the existing design, on the same “footprint” or go with a more traditional Greek design?...try to “go it alone” and do our own thing or partner with the University and let them build and manage our house for us?  These decisions will not come easily.  But, come they must.  We realize that all of you may not be as passionate about PiKA as we are, but, we all want it to survive and to be back where it should be….one of the Elite Fraternities at the U of A, one that we can all still be proud of.  That, my friends, will take a commitment from those of us who still remember what being a Pike is all about.

Third, the next issue will obviously be, “What’s it going to look like and how is it going to be managed?”  Brand new, or re-designed and remodeled?  There are those who would preserve the classic look that we have had since 1952.  And, there are those who will say that it never really looked much like a fraternity house anyway.  So, the House Committee, working closely with the Monticello Corporation Board, will be laboring long hours in the coming months over these issues:  Add a floor or not?  Why not add two?  What about parking?  Full kitchen or not? ( Sigma Nu has 17 meals a week catered!)   Remodel to single man rooms?  Keep two man rooms?  Retain a “head” on each floor?  Or, go to four man suites with a bath in each suite?  Then, how do you price it all to be attractive to a Rushee?  Rush is delayed for one month after school begins each semester.  Freshmen cannot live in the House.  Will we have a house full of sophomores and how will all of that affect leadership?  Coming up with the answers to these complex sets of problems and questions will be a real challenge for the House Committee and the Monticello Corporation board of directors.  The challenges are there, too, for every single member if the AZ Alumni Association.  Are you up to it? We certainly hope so.  (A list of the House Committee and the MB board is attached.  If you have any strong feelings about the House Project, please feel free to contact any of those guys.)

Finally, WE (the Alumni Association) must become more interested in and active in what we all know as RUSH.  Fraternity Rush at the U of A is highly competitive and, frankly, the undergrads need our assistance and guidance.  Rush activities are in many ways simply “marketing”.  As alumni of AZ Chapter, we have to do a much better job of teaching or leading our undergrads to better techniques, methods and strategies related to Rush.  How can we more effectively get the Pike story out there so that we can consistently get 40 to 50 new TOP pledges each fall?  Upgrading the Pike House is but HALF the challenge.  If we are to be in that vaunted “Top Five”, then we have to do a better job of supporting the chapter’s Rush activities…..ongoing, all the time, year in and year out.  Thus, we are looking for VOLUNTEERS.  Perhaps you are not turned on to the House Project or simply cannot afford to get to heavily involved there.  But, you can always lend a hand with redefining and redeveloping the Pike Rush Program.  If you have any interest in this area, or if you just want to discuss some of your thoughts or ideas related to Rush, please give Bill Brady, our AZAA president, a call at 501-312-9027 or fire off an e-mail to him at: bill@williambbrady.com. 

In closing, we want to once again ask for VOLUNTEERS.  There is much to be done and, so far, too few alumni willing to do it.  If you have the interest and the time, we urge you to get involved in this Alumni Association.  We hope, too, that you will choose to be both a “dues paying member” of the association AND a member of the Old Guard Group for 2009.  It’ll only cost you $100 to be in both and I assure you that your dues money will be well spent.  The combination “information piece” and “invoice” that is attached is self-explanatory.  And, remember:  “ONCE A PIKE, ALWAYS A PIKE”.

Regards, best wishes and In the Bonds of Pi Kappa Alpha    
William B. Brady, AZAA President                  
OLD GUARD CLUB INVOICE



    (Time to join or renew membership)

Last year, the Alpha Zeta Alumni Association (AZAA) formed the Old Guard Club (OGC).  Let me explain how the Old Guard Club works….and see if I can’t get you as excited about it as I am.  We’ve been very successful in re-organizing and re-energizing the Alpha Zeta Alumni Association, and we now have some momentum, as previouslynoted.  Though every AZ alum is automatically a member of the association, we do have voluntary “annual dues” of $35.00, for those who wish to support our efforts financially (and for which we are grateful).  Annual dues pay for printing newsletters (which are sent to those without email addresses of record), postage, web site maintenance, some of the recent Reunion ’08 activities, and the upcoming 2009 target football game weekend “Open House” that will be announced once the 2009 Razorback football schedule is published.  (We will have a BIG Reunion every 5 years or so, but our alumni will all be invited to annual “Open Houses,” so we can better stay in touch with each other.)   

If you want to do just a bit more to show your loyalty to the fraternity, then consider the Old Guard Club.  Dues for the OGC are $100.00 annually, $35 of which will be retained by the AZAA to be used for operating expenses such as the printing of newsletters, postage, etc.  The remaining $65 of each OGC dues check is “earmarked” and will be sent to the Board of the Monticello Corporation, twice each year, with the understanding that those funds are only to be used for Rush related activities, such as painting, fix-up, clean-up, landscaping, etc., so that the old Pike House can be made more attractive to Rushees.  We think that this is an excellent and convenient way for AZ alumni to show support to the undergrad chapter, both now and on a continuing basis.  And, we’re only talking about a hundred bucks a year.  So, I invite you, urge you, to consider joining the Old Guard Club.  To date, since it was announced in 2008, many of you have stepped up and joined  both AZAA and OGC.  It is now time for those loyal Pikes to renew and the rest of you to join.  Names of OGC members will appear in the future issues of “Hog Caller”, the AZ chapter newsletter.  All OGC members will also be posted on the Data Page of the web site
Yours in the bonds,





Bill Brady (1960), for the AZAA  

_____  Enclosed please find my dues check in the amount of $35, to support AZAA activities.

_____  Enclosed please find my dues check in the amount of $100, to support Rush activities of the undergraduate chapter and AZAA activities such as newsletters, web site maintenance, and the like.

Please make your check payable to AZAA, and send your dues and this page to: 

Bob Ritchie, Treasurer, AZ Alumni Association, P. O. Box 7818, Little Rock, AR 72217.

OLD GUARD NEWS

Donald “Buddy” Wray is AZ’s first Old Guard Life Member.  At Reunion ’08, Brother Wray donated the entire cost of the pre-game brunch, to defray costs to the AZ Alumni Association in staging the biggest and best reunion ever!  Thank you, Buddy, as always!!

William B. Brady is the second Old Guard Life Member.  Brother Brady has underwritten 3 Hog Caller newsletters (including this one), personally paid for advise from a tax attorney to determine if AZ could set up a federal income tax deductible foundation, and has made other donations as well.  Kudos to Bill for his generosity!!!

The complete list of all Old Guard members will be posted on the AZ private web site on or around February 10.  GO TO THE DATA PAGE and then click the OLD GUARD button.  Our web site:  www.hogpikealumni.com.

Monticello Corporation (MC) and House Committee (HC) Member/Contact List

1950
mcneil.j@sbcglobal.net

Joe Pete McNeil   501-225-2737
HC

1955
bnuttret@suddenlink.net

Bill Nutter
     501-915-9795
HC


1957
donlinwray@cox.net


Buddy Wray 
     479-957-7802
MC

1958
lynnforr@bellsouth.net

Lynn Forrest
     810-338-0255
HC


1958
phillcoe@att.net


Phillip Pascoe
     239-598-1961
HC


1959
NorvellWest@sbcglobal.net

Norvell West 
     501-664-6416
MC

1960
Email Kept Private


Tommy Boyer
     479-442-0826
HC 

1960
bill@williambbrady.com

Bill Brady 
     501-312-9027
HC

1096
JCapps@aol.com


Jim Capps
     501-733-9687
HC


1960
larryc@crainteam.net


Larry Crain
     501-542-5031
HC

1964
gwestmor@sbcglobal.net
George Westmoreland     479-640-2137
HC


1966
dgibbie@cox.net


Don Gibson
     479-717-1900
HC 

1969
bill.stovall@comcast.net

Bill Stovall 
     843-708-3826    MC,HC

1971
tvstvs@pgtc.com


Tim Scott  
     479-957-6902
MC

1973
dlove5555@aol.com


David Love
     501-627-3142
HC


1978
rlb3@aol.com



Randy Bynum
     501-804-8990
HC

1978    khirshey@cyntergyllc.com

Ken Hirshey 
     918-630-2880
HC

1982
laddydiebold@yahoo.com

Laddy Diebold     479-841-1000
HC 

1986
heath_ward@cargill.com

Heath Ward 
     479-871-4928
MC

1988
meldrum.sb@pg.com


Steve Meldrum    479-444-7510
MC


1990
lcrider@mwyusa.com


Lane Crider          479-442-5162 
MC

1990
Tommie_Wood@jbhunt.com

Tommie Wood     479-957-8154
MC

2000    Michael.Cooper@saralee.com
Michael Cooper   479-601-4222
MC


Sad News- Chapter Eternal
Bill C. Edmisten ’49, Hot Springs, Arkansas, December 13, 2008.  He survived his beloved wife, Maxine, and was survived by 2 sons, Bill Charles Edmisten II and Erick Edmisten.  He was a Navy pilot in WW 2, a retired school administrator, and a gentleman.  

Jack Goodwin Coleman ’63, of Dallas, died December 4, 2008.  Jack was a native of Lonoke, Arkansas, and pledged Pi Kappa Alpha at Arkansas in 1962.  He was inhitiated into AZ Chapter in 1963, and graduated from the University with a degree in Business Administration.  After college, Jack lived in Washington, DC, where he worked for the Democratic National Committee.  He then moved to Texas, first in Dallas, then in Austin, where he enjoyed a long and successful career in sales within the computer software industry.  His customers included many national and international companies or entities, such as Scotland Yard, United Airlines, the Pentagon and Hyatt Hotels.  He remained at the top of his field until his retirement in 2004.  Jack’s lifelong support of Lonoke County, the State of Arkansas and the Arkansas Razorbacks always kept him in touch with his roots.  He is survived by sisters Barbara Coleman Bartlett of Wellington, Texas, and Betty Coleman Bollinger of West Memphis.

Happy News- Miles Ritter Accepted Into Medical School
Miles Ritter ’06, Fall ’08 Vice President, received word on January 20 that he was accepted for early admission into the UAMS class of 2009.  This is not surprising, since he is a 4.0 Biochemistry Major, Honors College Fellow, Arkansas Governor’s Distinguished Scholar, Order of Omega member, etc.  NOW HERE IS WHAT IS REALLY IMPRESSIVE.  Miles, as a soon to be Summa Cum Laude graduate, COULD have studied abroad and had the Honors College pay for the studies.  Because he was a biochemistry major, it was impractical to study abroad for a fall or spring semester, but he could have gone anywhere in the world for free last summer (the Honors College typically REQUIRES students to study abroad, and they have the money to send them.)  Miles went on at least 2 mission trips instead.  Congratulations Miles!!  mritter@uark.edu
Kevin Moran Update

Kevin Moran '92.  Brother Moran and family had a very busy 2008.  First, Kevin and his wife, Julie, welcomed and are pleased to announce the birth of their third child, Madeline Shea who was born on August 12.  Welcoming Madeline to the world are her sisters, Adrienne Brooke, age 9, and Kaelyn Grace, age 4.  The Morans continue to live in Red Bank, NJ where Kevin was recently promoted to IT Director for L'Oreal USA's enterprise business intelligence team.  As Director, he supervised and coordinated 3 simultaneous implementation projects to close out 2008.  Kevin’s New Year’s Resolution is to actively seek new opportunities within a day's drive of Arkansas, if not in Arkansas.  He is open to receiving leads and LinkedIn invitations at kdmoran72@verizon.net.

